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Members’ Newsletter August 2023

Hello…
Welcome to the August newsletter – in the month that’s traditionally a time for 
relaxing summer breaks and holidays, the Museum staff and volunteers have 
continued to be hard at work pressing ahead with opening the premises at Tavistock, 
our digitisation project, designing a new website and getting involved in next month’s 
Heritage Open Days.

The Museum’s July Annual General Meeting was well-attended, and attached at the 
end of this newsletter are the papers and draft minutes for you to see the matters 
discussed and our plans for the future.

Our premises at Tavistock is growing closer to opening, as the volunteers continue to 
decorate internally, while our Curator finalises the displays, ready to put them in 
place.

And our new website is now in the hands of the designers, plus the digitisation 
project microsite is also under construction. 

Finally, the Museum is gearing up to take part in Heritage Open Days, September 8-
17, with some free events. We hope you will join us and come have a look at the new 
premises in Tavistock.

Bye for now,
Team Museum of Policing in Devon and Cornwall.

 

CEO’s monthly update

I celebrated my one-year anniversary at the Museum in July! So, I have been using 
the summer to reflect on the great progress made over the last year, plus what the 
team and I need to get done by Easter 2024, which marks the end of our financial 
year. 

A key insight is that I have to say working with the Museum is the most enjoyable job! 
As one gets older one realises life is all about the people, really, so I know how lucky I 
am to have found a great team and a great board of trustees to work with. 

Aside from that my key insight is that we have now got four of the six big tasks we 
set ourselves underway: recruitment of the Museum’s staff; winning confidence of the 
PCC and force; premises secured (Tavistock) on a 10-year lease; and the museum 
digitisation project underway. Numbers five and six on the to-do list are advance 
fundraising and accreditation. 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank all the people who contributed to the 
fundraising case for support questionnaire in the spring. There has been a lot of 
thinking and planning going on as a result and attached you’ll find the minutes of the 
Museum AGM, held on July 12, where fundraising was discussed, and an options 
paper signed off detailing what we are actually going to do. We think we have 
covered most things, but new ideas are always welcome, of course.

Our new Patron, John Casson, will be working with the Museum team to move us up 
through the gears, going forward. Starting the Museum’s accreditation journey is the 
last plate to get spinning, which we can do now we have premises secured and can 
therefore make a case to Arts Council England. Accreditation is a long haul and I’ll 
write more about what it is and why it’s important in future newsletters.

In the meantime, there are still opportunities for willing volunteers to get involved at 
Tavistock when it opens to the public. This includes locking/unlocking the building, 
managing the desk, hosting visitors etc… 

If you are interested in lending a hand in any way, your time and help – even a few 
hours - will be very much appreciated. Please drop me a line at 
ceo@dcpolicingmuseum.co.uk

 Until next time…

Greg White, MOPIDAC CEO.

What’s On:

The Museum of Policing in Devon and Cornwall is taking part in the 2023 Heritage 
Open Days, September 8-17.

Billed as England’s largest festival of history and culture, the Museum is offering a 
host of free events as part of the celebrations.

Join us at our new Court Gate premises in Bedford Square, Tavistock, on 
Saturday September 9,11am-3pm and Saturday, September 16, 11am-3pm. 
Explore the new museum and join in some family-friendly crafts; make a Sillitoe 
Tartan hat band or create a bookmark with your fingerprint. No booking 
necessary. See here for more details. 

Join our guided tour and visit the historical archive of the police forces of the 
South West of England, at the Museum of Policing in Devon and Cornwall. The 
archive is where1000s of historical documents and photographs are kept, 
dating back to Georgian England. Booking is essential. Wednesday, September 
13. 11am-1pm and 2pm–4pm. Maximum 12 people per tour/session. Talk and 
tour takes 90 minutes. See here for booking details.

Take a tour around the Museum of Policing in Devon and Cornwall, at 
Okehampton Police Station, and visit our historical collections of policing 
artefacts and objects dating back more than 200 years. Monday, September 11, 
11am-1pm and 2pm-4pm. Maximum 10 people per tour/session. Tour takes 90 
minutes. The Museum stores are in a working police station, so booking is 
essential to gain entry. Register here.

Make a Sillitoe Tartan hat band at the new Court Gate premises, in Tavistock, left, and 
book a tour of the Museum stores and collection in Okehampton Police Station, right.

A word from the Curator

The work to open the Museum in Tavistock has really kicked up a gear, with all the 
wall panels of information designed and ready to hang. Objects have been carefully 
selected from our stores and are ready to transport to the new premises. We are 
nearing the exciting point where we can put it all together, setting it up ready for the 
public. 

The displays have not been without their challenges - in the last week we have been 
considering the conservation aspect coupled with the safety concerns associated 
with suspending a police bicycle from the ceiling!

The team at the stores in Okehampton have completed another area of the themed 
storage and are about to start the next, ready to show off to visitors attending our 
Heritage Open Day tours. 

The Museum is pleased to this year be able to take part in this national event, from 
September 8-17, celebrating heritage, community and history.

Alongside this, the digital photography project continues to capture and record our 
treasures ready to share with online visitors globally once our digitisation project 
microsite goes live. 

 Bye for now

Alison Holmes, Curator

The Museum at Tavistock is taking shape, below, with the different the display areas. 

The interpretation panels, designed by the Museum Curator, are being fitted.

Media news

The Museum is continuing with the prioritisation of the digitisation project of the 
collection and archive, which will be published on our new heritage microsite, 
designed by SDS, the company contracted to oversee the recording, copying and 
scanning of our documents, photographs and artefacts, preserving them digitally.

Once live, the microsite will be available in the same way a website is viewed, which 
means our collection and archive can be accessed all over the world.

The microsite will be highlighted on the Museum’s website, with a click-through 
button taking you through to a separate site, where the items are catalogued.

A huge thank you to the Trustees for approving the funds to upgrade the Museum’s 
website. This is now underway with a company called Cosmic, based in East Devon, 
whose design team has already started drafting the layout based on our wish-list of 
needs, which includes more scope to showcase the Museum’s work, collection and 
archive through video, podcasts, photo galleries. 

Social media continues to play a vital role in publicising the work of the Museum. 
Facebook has proved to be a great way of encouraging conversations about the 
collection and archive. 

Volunteer Pam Giles’s Facebook photo ID page is a fantastic asset in starting 
conversations, raising the Museum’s profile, while gathering important information 
about some of the photos and objects held in our care.

Pam started the Facebook page during the pandemic, in December 2020. Since then, 
she has scanned and posted more than 2,600 separate photos, inviting the 496 
members to comment on the images, leaving information and personal experiences 
about the events, jobs, people, and places photographed. This information then 
forms part of the archive held by the Museum.

The private group, which is only accessible when permission is granted to join, is now 
posting images of objects and artefacts held in the collection in Okehampton.

If you’re on Facebook and would like to join Pam’s group, see here.

You can follow the Museum on Facebook here.  

 Becca Gliddon, Communications and Marketing Officer

Museum News

Work experience 

The Museum was recently joined by two work experience volunteers, sisters Bethan 
Rennie, aged 17, who wants to be a detective, and 19-year-old Kayleigh, who in 
September starts studying for a degree in ancient history and archaeology at Exeter 
University.

They said they hope to volunteer with the Museum again if their studies allow. 

During her time at the Museum, Bethan spent time helping in the stores in 
Okehampton and joining volunteers at the archive in Exeter, before she returns to 
Okehampton College in the autumn to do her A-levels.

Sister Kayleigh, who has been on a gap year, was impressed by the system used by 
the Museum to record its collection and archive.

She said: “I am probably going to use it in archaeology so it’s quite good to get the 
experience before I go to university.”

The pair were inspired to join the Museum’s volunteers on work experience after 
learning their grandfather, John Lock, was a detective and Deputy Commissioner at 
Scotland Yard, where in 1976 he was awarded the Queen’s Medal for his work with 
the Regional Crime Squad.

Kayleigh said: “When he died, we went through all his stuff and were interested to 
find out about his job and what he did.

“It was interesting going through all his old documents. There were photos of him 
playing football with the squad.

“We found lots of old photos and training instructions he wrote. There were tons of 
photos so I’m going to scan them all.”

Bethan, who spent three days at the stores in Okehampton, secured her work 
placement in a bid to gain an insight into her chosen career path, joining the police 
and becoming a detective.

She said: “I wanted something related to the police as I haven’t got that much 
experience in policing so I wanted to do something I would enjoy. 

“It’s made me feel sure about going down that career path. Everybody has been so 
lovely.”

Pictured here below, left to right, is Museum volunteer Pam Giles with sisters Bethan 
and Kayleigh Rennie, who were at the archive helping the Wednesday team.

New laptops 

Volunteers at the archive have been able to forge ahead with their cataloguing and 
recording after the Museum provided the team with two new laptops.

The new laptops mean the volunteers no longer need to rely on using their own 
equipment or waiting until a machine becomes available, giving them double the 
opportunity to access the archive cataloguing system. 

Peter Hinchliffe, Museum volunteer, said: “The Museum has provided two laptops, so 
we’ve got double the laptops with four on the go instead of two. 

“It’s wonderful because we can crack on.”  

Below: Volunteers Peter Hinchliffe and Pam Giles at the archive with the new laptops.

Archive Find of the Month.

A Chief Constable’s Order Book dating back more than 100 years, discovered in the 
Museum’s archive, reveals an unusual method of transport used to take female 
prisoners to the police station.

To preserve the woman’s dignity, Police Constables were ordered to arrange for an 
ambulance – or a stretcher - to transport those arrested and ‘not carry them bodily 
through the streets’.

The Chief Constable hinted that physically handling women by police would be 
unacceptable to the public, and shocking for bystanders.  

The handwritten decree, signed off by the Chief Constable’s Office in February 1908, 
states: “Arrest of females.

“In all cases of arrest of females, when there is difficulty in getting the prisoners to the 
station, either in consequence or drunkenness, or violent behaviour, Constables 
making the arrests must, if possible, obtain an ambulance for the purpose of 
conveying such prisoners to the Police Station, and not carry them bodily through the 
streets.

“The carrying of female prisoners does not commend itself to the public taste, and 
should be avoided in all cases where an ambulance or stretched can be obtained.”

The Chief Constable’s Order Book is kept at the Museum’s archive, in Exeter, where it 
was spotted by our volunteers.

Peter Hinchliffe, a volunteer at the Museum archive, said police were also the 
‘ambulance service’ before 1948.

Researching the subject after the archive find, Peter discovered how a public 
subscription service was set up in Exeter, Devon, in the early 1900s, for the city to 
buy its own ‘proper’ ambulance, which was horse-drawn. 

The Chief Constable’s Order Book (below) states Police Constables must arrange for 
an ambulance – or a stretcher - to transport arrested females.

Object of the Month

Members of the South West Police Heritage Trust Photo ID Facebook group have 
come up trumps with the history of this LT120-20 Speed Detection laser device found 
in the stores at Okehampton.

When Museum volunteer Pam Giles posted a photo of this ‘speed gun’, the members 
rose to the challenge to identify its use across Devon and Cornwall, with many 
adding their personal experiences.

Most remembered the ‘great piece of kit’ as being accurate because it could be used 
to detect vehicle speeds up to a range of 999 metres.

 The ‘heavy bit of kit’ could be mounted on a tripod and was ‘very accurate in the 
hands of a trained operative’. 

One recalled it was like ‘shelling peas with the range and accuracy’ with a 
‘ridiculously sized battery’ needed to power the device.

“We had it to replace the hand-held radar, which was not very accurate. The LTi was 
a step change in speed detection because it was capable of recording traffic both 
travelling towards and away from the operator,” a member of the group said.

Some remembered using the equipment along the North Devon Link Road, and in 
Exeter 15 years ago. And it is reportedly still in use in the West Devon area and 
Cornwall.

Above is pictured the LT120-20 Speed Detection laser device found in the stores at 
Okehampton.
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